AAUW Danville-Alamo-Walnut Creek Branch  Monthly Board Meeting, August 1, 2013

	Loretta Altshuler – Co-President
	Mary Ellen Blake – President Elect

	Karen Large – Co-President
	Jo-Anne Lions – Co-Vice President Program

	Liz Williams – Co-Vice President Membership
	Carol Kennedy – AAUW Funds VP 

	Olga Erbe – Co-Secretary
	Joyce Tenney - Treasurer

	Teresa Cheung - Webmaster
	Anna Freitas – Holiday Home Tour Co-Chair

	Tena Gallagher – Publicity Chair
	Jane Stimpson – Holiday Home Tour Co-Chair

	Pat Gross – Corresponding Secretary
	Kathy McKnight – Garden Tour Co-Chair

	Judy Lauper – Hospitality Chair
	Lynn Goodwin – Local Scholarship Chair

	Holly Sauer – Women’s History Chair
	Virginia Lane – Advocate Editor

	Marcia Steinhardt - Advocate Assistant Editor
	Jennifer Krommenhoek - Advertising Co-Chair


Call to order: The meeting was called to order at 9:34 a.m. by Co-President, Loretta Altshuler, at the Shadow Hills Cabana, 1001 El Capitan Drive, Danville.  Quorum was confirmed.

Handouts: Agenda, Treasurer’s Report, Monthly Board Meeting Calendar, Executive Board Member list, Event Calendar and copy of Tena Gallagher Research and Projects Grant Certificate
Announcements: Loretta extended thanks for attending the meeting and work efforts in their respective roles.  Loretta and Karen will take turns running each meeting.  Virginia Lane was introduced as our new editor of the Advocate.  Members introduced themselves and shared their favorite holiday. 

Creativity Night:  Loretta and Karen suggested holding Creativity Night every other year.  This will give participants time to regenerate ideas.  Tena suggested tabling the discussion and asking participants how they felt about the change.  Loretta moved to poll all Creativity Night participants about the timing of the event prior to a decision by the Board.  Motion seconded by Liz Williams.  The motion passed.  Further discussion on the item was tabled for a later meeting.

Data Management:  Liz requested that a small group be put together to consolidate databases into one central database with the goal of completing this task by next year. Judy voiced concerns about only “techie” people being on the committee.  This would not be representative of all users, hence not everyone’s needs being met.  Loretta assured final discussion would include everyone.

Approval of minutes:  Olga Erbe:  The minutes from the June 1, 2013 Planning Meeting were approved as emailed.  The minutes of the June 4, 2013 PayPal Committee Meeting were approved as emailed.  The minutes of the May 6, 2013 Board Meeting were approved as emailed.  The minutes of the May 30, 2013 Executive Board Installation were approved as emailed.  Olga requested that all board members making a presentation provide the Secretary with talking points to help with preparation of the minutes in advance of each board meeting or at the board meeting.  In addition a copy of all handout materials should be provided to the Secretary.

Loretta thanked Olga for her excellent work on preparation of the minutes.

Labeling of Documents:  Teresa Cheung reviewed the protocol for labeling of all documents so the most current ones may be easily identified.  She emailed the protocol to all members.  See additional discussion under Webmaster report.

Treasurer’s Report:  Joyce Tenney reported that the numbers in the 2013-14 budget are the projected expenses allocated from the actual total operating budget.  The amount of $21.00 per member was used to estimate a total operating budget of $5,238 for 2013-2104.  If a member or an event needs additional funds for the year the board must vote and approve these additional funds to be taken from the $4,000 reserve fund for 2013-2014.  Joyce Tenney accepted requests for spending from the reserve. Judy Lauper explained that the Holiday Party needs more than the $200 budgeted and discussion followed on costs/charge options to members.  Holly Sauer supported the idea of having a nice party without charging the branch members and many board members feel that it is nice to have a party after all the work of volunteering for this HHT fundraiser without charging or making a member cook for the party.   Loretta recommended ensuring there was sufficient funding for the Holiday Party and setting aside $1,200 of which $1,000 would be taken from the reserve fund.  Additionally, Roundhill Country Club in Alamo was then considered as the venue for the May 29, 2014 Branch Installation and Local Scholarship Ceremony since no past president has volunteered to coordinate this event.  Loretta requested $900 be allocated for the installation event of which $200 was already planned in the budget.   Teresa Cheung moved to approve $1,200 for the Holiday Party expenditure and $900 for the Board Installation.  Anna Freitas seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

There was discussion on the appropriate allocation for expenses for Mary Ellen to attend the state convention in 2014.  Many members felt that giving one member almost $40% of the operating budget was excessive and that if she wished to attend the convention she should paid some out of pocket expenses. Another member suggested that the branch pay for the state registration fees and the airfare.  There was not consensus to support a motion for that level of funding.  Additionally for us to allocate all the remaining reserve money to one person again seemed excessive to some members.   The budgeted $400 was only there to pay for registration not hotel, travel and meals and miscellaneous.  Jo-Anne Lyons stated that we should not allocate all our reserve money in the beginning of the year because then there will not be a reserve.  However, a couple of members felt Mary Ellen Blake should attend and represent the branch at the state convention. There was not consensus to support a motion for that level of funding therefore, Teresa Cheung made a motion to allocate an additional $200 from the reserve to the $400 already budgeted for this expense.  Lynn Goodwin seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  There will certainly be further discussion about this in 2014 as the board was very split on how to handle this expense.  
Liz Willliams moved to include the expense for next year’s Brunch deposit ($250 to $500) as a line item for this year’s budget.  Loretta Altshuler seconded the motion.  The motion passed. 

Carol Kennedy moved to approve the amended 2013-2104 budget presented by our Treasurer.  Holly Sauer seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  The budget will be presented in the Advocate, the Website and voted upon at the brunch by the general membership.

We thanked Joyce for her excellent work on preparation of the 2013-2104 budget.

Holiday Home Tour:  Anna Freitas and Jane Stimpson reported that they have four out of the five homes confirmed and would like three more for backup.  Dates have been set for December 13 and 14, 2013.  There is still a need for docent volunteers.  One hundred to one hundred and twenty volunteers will be needed.    Donations of finger food will be needed.  They reiterated that all members need to participate, solicit ticket sales, and/or volunteer for shuttle service.  The goal is to sell 750-800 tickets.  There will be online registration through Pay Pal on our website allowing tickets to go on sale prior to being printed. Tour expenses are expected to be less than five percent (5%) of money raised.  The information on the website related to the Holiday Home Tour has been updated.  Mary Mix was thanked for making and donating a beautiful quilt.  Tickets for its raffle are now on sale and will be for every event from now until the actual raffle at the Holiday Home Party.  

We thanked both Anna and Jane for all their work to date on the HHT and hope that additional homes will be found by the membership.

Garden Home Tour:  Kathy McKnight reported that they have secured five home gardens and are looking for one more spectacular home.  They are continuing to brainstorm the best way to recruit docents and are working closely with the Holiday Home Tour Chairs.  Last year some Master Gardeners were used at Kathy Till's home.  They were well received so there was discussion about trying to recruit them for all the homes.  Kathy and Mary will follow up on this. Both Kathy and Mary have been working hard to organize this event and they were thanked for their excellent contributions.

Membership:  Liz Williams reported 200 members paid, 56 have not paid and 8 have not renewed their membership for 2013-2014. Liz suggested adding a Membership Treasurer.  She also is hoping that for membership renewals for 2014-2015 the computer will be used so that members can directly sign up and pay for their renewals thus saving the membership VP's many hours of work.  The new National database will allow for such renewal.  The committee for the September Brunch will be meeting later in the month to discuss details of the event.  The annual brunch will be held on Saturday, September 21st at Crow Canyon Country Club.  Cindy Silva, Mayor of Walnut Creek will be the featured speaker.   The brunch price was updated to $27 per person if paid prior to September 7th.  After this date the brunch price will increase to $30 per person.  You may visit the website and pay using Pay Pal or write a check and send it to our PO Box. Special Interest Groups will be represented at the brunch.

We thanked Liz Williams and Susan Terzuoli for their excellent commitment and all the time spent in working on membership renewals and for all their work on the September brunch.

Nominating Committee:  Mary Ellen Blake reported having two out of the five members needed for the committee.  They are Pat Gross and Karen Schlumpp. It has been very difficult recruiting members for the committee, but she is going to meet with Marian Bliss later in the week to discuss possible candidates.  Both Karen and Loretta are available to help with nomination suggestions and we thanked Mary Ellen for her work to date to find a committee in advance of our September Brunch where we would like to vote on this committee.

AAUW funds:

Carol Kennedy:  Reviewed the final budget and income from the work that the past AAUW Funds VP, Roseann Krane, recorded.  Report from 2012-13: Income $26,252.00   Expenses $2,281.66    Proceeds $23,970.34

The Branch was in the top ten for donations at #2 for the state. Per capita, the Branch was third in the state @ $150.

The Tena Gallagher Research and Projects Grant ($75,000) was completed during the 2012 fiscal year. 

The branch and Tena received a special certificate. This news will be included in the Advocate.

 Carol Kennedy moved to approve the 2013-14 budget for AAUW funds. Kathy McKnight seconded the motion. The motioned passed.

The Funds checking account has $4,855.72.

Individual donations to date of $1,018 were sent with dues renewal. 

AAUW Funds luncheon to meet and hear from women who have received recent grants and fellowships will be October 20, 2013 at Crow Canyon Country Club. There is an additional luncheon on October 13, 2013 in Sacramento.  Most members felt it was good to identify both dates as some members wish to attend.  All members were encouraged to attend. 
Tena Gallagher Grant:  The Board congratulated Tena and all members of the branch for their hard work so that we were able to receive closure on the Tena Gallagher Grant.  This news will be included in the Advocate.  Carol Kennedy moved to establish a budget line item for this grant with a limit of ten percent (10%) of the AAUW Funds budget   Kathy McKnight seconded the motion.  The motion passed. We thanked Carol for her excellent contributions to date and for her work on the 2013-2014 budget for AAUW funds.

Website:  Teresa informed the Board that there is now a Board member working area on the new branch website.  There is also a submittal page for the Advocate and Website which should be used when requesting to publish materials.  Also a new naming convention for documents to be posted was recommended.  Teresa requested members submit files with the date of the document, no spaces and no un-necessary words.  An example would be Operating Budget2013-2104 Sheet1.pdf or Operating_Budget2013-2014(2013-07-27).pdf  Also every time someone updates a document, please rename the document by changing the date.  During the working stage, adding your initials/name is also recommended.  Example would be Operating_Budget_2013-214(2013-07-28Teresa)pdf.  Teresa suggested that we be sure to show year, month and date using two digits for the date and month. This way the document name will sort correctly and there will be no confusion which file is the latest document. Teresa was thanked for her excellent work on development of the new user friendly website.  

Advocate:  Virginia requested more pictures to accompany text to be included in the publication.  She set a deadline for submission for all articles for the fifteenth (15th) of each month.

Virginia was thanked again for accepting this Editor position and for her excellent work to write the Advocate. It is extremely professional and we are all so glad to have Virginia as part of the branch and the board.

Policy and Procedures: 

Holly reported that the Policies and Procedures document will be reviewed and updated as needed this year.  She will have a review team whose members include Gail Clark, Chris Winter and Rita Wustner.  The goal is to publish the final updated version following approval at the February board meeting.

Holly requested questions, comments, and/or suggestions be submitted by Friday, August 30, 2013.  Please review your own job description and any other parts of the Policies and Procedures that apply to your job.  Any updates that impact other board members should have agreement from those board members before sending them Holly.
In addition, Holly requested that all Executive Board members (those in elected positions) review the full Policies and Procedures, not just their own job descriptions.  All board members are welcome to review the full document.
The Policies and Procedures are located on our website at http://daw-ca.aauw.net/files/2013/02/PP3-2012.pdf  Please let Holly know if you need her to send you your specific sections in email. 

We appreciated the prompt work by Holly to develop a team and a review process.  We thanked her for her proposal.

Programs:  Jo-Anne Lyons reminded everyone of the upcoming programs: ARF on November 7, 2013; Criminal prosecutor is Thursday, January 30, 2014 and Pixar on April 5, 2014.  Jo-Anne spoke about her planning for the ARF program and that she will be looking into a meal at the program, the donation to ARF and what total cost should be applied to those attending.

Both Jo-Anne and Mimi were thanked for so quickly organizing great programs for the year.

Advertising:  Jennifer Krommenhoek reported that letters and contracts had been sent to last year’s advertisers.  The cost is $150 for advertising in the Advocate, $175 for the advertiser to place a business card sized ad in the Advocate and the directory, $250 for a third page plus posting on the website.  Jennifer suggested that all members talk to those who own a business to see if they have an interest in advertising with our branch.  She felt the personal approach to those with contacts would yield the best results.  Both Jennifer and Kathie will not be returning to this position next year so they would like to train a new interested branch member and are looking for one person to volunteer to take over the advertising position. 

Both Jennifer and Kathie were thanked for working so hard to start this process.

Loretta again, thanked everyone for their work and patience.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.

The next board meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 12, 2014 at 9:30 a.m. at Shadow Hills Cabana, 1001 El Capitan Drive, Danville.

Respectively submitted by:

Olga Erbe

Co-Secretary

August 15, 2013
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